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Joint Chief Nursing Officer (CNO), Chief Medical Officer (CMO) and National Clinica 

Director (NOD) letter providing a position statement on guidance for persona 

protective equipment (PPE) and aerosol generating procedures (AGP) 

Position Statement on Guidance for Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) and Aerosol Generating 

Procedures (AGP) 

Further to our letter of 2 Apri l on the UK PPE guidance, this letter provides further clarification on the PPE 

and AGP guidance. 

In Scotland, guidance produced by Health Protection Scotland (HPS), Public Health England (PHE) and the 

Scottish Government Health and Social Care Directorate (SGHSCD) has national stancing. 

Royal Colleges and other professional organisations producing supplementary infection and prevention 
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control guidance are encouraged to use the AS guidance as a single source of reference when producing 

clinical guidance. This guidance can be accessed via the relevant COVID-19 pages on the HPS website: 

https://www.hps.scot.nhs.uk/a to-z-of-topics/covid-19/

New and Emerging Respiratory Virus Threats Advisory Group (NERVTAG) Rapid Review 

NERVTAG has recently undertaken an evidence review to consider whether chest compressions and 

defibri llation are associated with an increased risk of transmission of acute respiratory infections. 

NFRVTAG was also asked to give an opinion on whether chest compressions and defibrillation should be 

considered to be APs. 

Having reviewed the available evidence, N  AG concluded that it does not consider that the evidence 

supports chest compressions or defibri llation being procedures that are associated with a significantly 

increased risk of transmission of acute respiratory infections 

NERVTAG also states that whilst it is biologically plausible that chest compressions could generate an 

aerosol, this is only in the same way that an exhalation breath would do. An expiration breath, much like a 

cough, is not cu-rently recocnised as a high-risk event or an AGP In addition, NFRVTAG states that 

defibri llation is not l ikely to cause any significant breath exhalation. Based on this evidence review and 

NERVTAG's findings, UK IPC guidance will not add chest compressions or defibrillation to the list of 

AGPs. 

However, we are in unprecedented times and it is paramount that frontline healthcare professionals are 

supported to find a pragmatic solution to ensure their safety and that of their patients. NFRVTAG 

recognises that the evidence base is extremely weak and heavily confounded by an inability to separate out 

the specific procedures performec as part of CPR, i.e. chest compressions, defibri l lation, manual ventilation 

and intubation (airway management). 

Therefore CPR within a hospital setting should be considered as a con Jnuum which is l ikely to include an 

AP as part of airway management. In this case, the precautionary principle should apply and the 

healthcare professional should be supported by their organisation to make a crofessional judgement about 

whether to apply airborne precautions; which would include FFP3 face mask, long-sleeved gown, gloves 

and eye/face protection. NHS Boards must ensure that this PPE is available for these frontline staff. 
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